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SELECTBOARD MEETING

May 9, 2005





                                          7pm Calais Town Hall

Attending: Bob Withey, Heather Shouldice, Nedene Martin, Cy Lamberton, Paul Hannan, Morris Root, Dot Naylor, Ben Naylor, Peter Harvey, Gary Root, Davis Cherington, Bill Powell, John Brabant, Barry Bernstein and Rose Pelchuck.

Actions:


Approval of the April 25, 2005 Meeting Minutes – Paul Hannan noted two typo’s on page 2; Bob Finucane and raise not rise.  Paul Hannan made a motion to approve the minutes as corrected.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 5-0. 

 Continue Discussion of the Task Force on Calais Dams Final Report – Present this evening was Morris Root from Root Engineering, who came at the Selectboard’s request, to discuss the report from the Task Force on Calais Dams, answer questions and offer some technical expertise.  

(*Please note that at times the discussion was very hard to follow; this is my best attempt to get it right.)

What is your impression of the dam?  The condition of the dam as it exists today is somewhere between fair and poor.  In my almost 30 years of work, I have looked at a fair number of dams.  The core drilling done at Curtis Pond was to look for a foundation to anchor a concrete dam.  No soil exploration has been done yet, so we do not know what soil is in the dam.

You’ve had experience with stone dams…?  A representative fraction of the 34 dams I have worked on were stone dams.

What are the specifications for stone wall-earth dams? Behind the stonewall, earth embankments are built up in vertical layers with different gradient of materials.  The intent is to put in the right kind of soil to hold back the water.

What is the cost of Phase 1 and what does it include? The cost would be $3,000.00 and includes the drawings, conceptual plan and dialogue with Bob Finucane, State Dam Safety Engineer.

Any comparison historically about this type of dam to sustain a 100-200-500 year flood?  Is one type of construction better than another?  No.  The answer is craftsmanship.  The 1927 Flood was above a 500-year flood and it withstood that one.

Knowing all the factors that engineers look at, is there anything in this particular situation that would just “red flag” you and say it doesn’t make sense here?  As a native New Englander, I like stone and dirt (clarified to say crazy, stubborn, native New Englander).  Working with stone occasionally is a math challenge.  Stone on stone can slide; there is buoyancy on rock.  One can rise to the appropriate challenge with mortar and stone.

What is the cost of Phase 2?  The cost would be $15,000.00 with the caveat of waiting until I know what Bob Finucane says.

Does it take more engineering time with stone dams?  Yes.  Craftsmanship.  Some stone can be up to four feet thick.  You want someone with experience with stone retaining walls 10’ high that have lasted seven years or more.  To a large degree, you can use the stone that is there, although some stone is thin and moving around with conventional equipment will break some.  A rough guess is 20-30% will have to be new stone.  

What about the water coming through the dam?  Uncontrolled seepage.  You may get permission to put a few sandbags and put some mortar to repair it; preventative maintenance is usually a good thing.

When dams like this were built, were they typically front wall-back wall?  No, there was no typical style back then.  This proposal is a front wall dam.

Can we leave the silt in place that has been there for so many years?  You have to take a close look at it.  You need to satisfy the necessary gradient of materials to hold back the water.

Davis Cherington encouraged Morris Root to lie out his costs in steps right up to rebuilding the 10’ high dam.  Davis went on to say Morris should be in a position to describe the steps rather than feeling like a “cost plus” builder and having to cover yourself.  Morris Root replied by saying reconstructing the dam was my attempt to keep on a level playing field.  $176,000.00 is for the whole dam, from taking the whole dam out and reconstructing it.  Davis went on to say there is a wide range of opinion in town as to weather the dam is broke or not; need to educate the town.  Morris responded by saying he intends to expand the scope of the project to include discovery and repair.

After nearly 90 minutes of discussion, Bob Withey thanked Morris Root for coming this evening.

Approval of the Zoning Fee Schedule – Bob Withey reported according to Title 24, Section 4440, Reasonable Fees, the Town is allowed to set a Zoning Fee Schedule.  Paul Hannan made a motion to adopt the Zoning Fee Schedule as proposed by the Calais Planning Commission effective immediately.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 5-0. 

Road Cut Access Permit - The Selectboard reviewed an application from Charles & Laura Bateman / Ethel Haydon for an access on TH16, Haydon Road, which is a Class 4 road.  Cy Lamberton reported he and Don Singleton looked at the site; no need for a culvert.  Cy Lamberton made a motion to approve the permit application with no conditions.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 4-0-1.  Nedene Martin abstained from the vote.

Conservation Commission Request – Better Backroads Grant – Nick Emlen was not present.  The Selectboard agreed to table this item.

Calais Elementary School Website Link Request – The School Board has requested a link from the Town’s website to the school’s weekly newsletter.  The Selectboard discussed the request and thought it would be a good idea for the school to reciprocate and provide a link to the Town’s website.  Nedene Martin made a motion to install a link on the Town’s website to the school’s weekly newsletter and in exchange the school will have a link to the Town’s website.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 5-0.  

Selectboard Representative on Planning Commission Selection Committee for Zoning Administrator - The Selectboard discussed the request by the Planning Commission to have a Selectboard member on their selection committee for the new Zoning Administrator.  The Selectboard agreed not to appoint someone trusting in the Planning Commission’s judgment to provide the Selectboard with a recommendation of the best candidate.

Establish Next Meeting Date – The next regular meeting falls on Memorial Day, Monday May 30th.  The Selectboard discussed possible dates for the next meeting.  Heather Shouldice made a motion to set the date for the next regular Selectboard meeting on Monday, May 23, 2005, instead of May 30th and to ask Eva Morse if she would carry on as Acting Zoning Administrator with compensation.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 5-0.  Bob Withey requested that Peter Harvey notify the Planning Commission of the changed meeting date.

Other Business – Nedene Martin inquired about Green Up Day and how to get more people involved.  Fletcher Dean is our Green Up Day Coordinator and had a list of volunteers.  Nedene wondered what could we do as a town to do more.

Nedene Martin recently attended a Communities Working Together Meeting, this time discussing Police and Fire coverage.  Are there services the State Police can do that the Sheriff cannot do, such as patrols?  Bob Withey noted the Sheriff would come before the Selectboard in June to discuss the upcoming contract.

Tentative Agenda Items for the May 23rd Meeting

· Washington Electric Request
· Town Invoices and Road Commissioner’s Orders of the Day
· Report of the Planning Commission Selection Committee for Zoning Administrator
· Review the 3rd quarter expenditure report
Cy Lamberton made a motion to adjourn at 9:15pm.  The motion was seconded, voted on and carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Rose Pelchuck

Selectboard Secretary

